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	MEMBERSHIP AND STATEMENT OF PRIMARY RESPONSIBILITIES (C/06/36)

	

	Noted


	
	 103/06

	CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS


	

	Noted


	The Chair spoke of the University’s great sadness at the sudden death the previous week of Professor Thomas Puttfarken, Head of the Department of Art History and Theory.  

The Chair welcomed Mrs Edey as a new lay member, Mr Cornford, Professor Sacks, Dr Steel and Mr Watt as members elected by Senate, and the new student member, Ms McFaull.


	 104/06

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS


	

	Noted
	The following items were starred for discussion in addition to those on the agenda: 

9(a):
Finance and Strategy Committee meeting held on 4 September 2006

15:
Any Other Business

The unstarred items of the agenda were then deemed to have been received or noted and approved by Council as appropriate.


	 105/06

	DECLARATION OF INTERESTS


	

	Noted

	No-one present declared an interest in any item on the agenda.

	 106/06

	MINUTES

	

	Approved


	The Minutes of the meeting held on 10 July 2006 were signed as a correct record.


	 107/06

	MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES (C/06/37)


	

	
	South East Essex Joint Venture Agreement (C.M.69/06)


	

	
	At the meeting on 10 July, Council resolved that the revised Joint Venture Agreement between the University of Essex and South East Essex College of Arts and Technology be approved, subject to members having had the opportunity to see the agreement.  Council members were subsequently given access to the agreement as a web document.  The final drafts were agreed by the Partnership Management Board on 6 September 2006, and were approved by the College’s Corporation on 2 October 2006.


	 108/06

	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT


	

	Reported
	The Vice-Chancellor gave an oral report which covered:

i) Student Numbers 2006-07
ii) Research Park planning permission

iii) New Lecture Hall

The report was attached to the Minutes as Appendix A.


	 109/06

	STRATEGIC PLAN (C/06/38)

	

	Reported
	HEFCE required the University to update its strategic plan every three years and the next plan was due to be submitted in November 2006. The strategic plan served a variety of purposes and was addressed to a number of different audiences in addition to Council, including senior managers, academic and support staff and the Students’ Union. It served as a guide to the University’s future and as a planning framework within which detailed policies and operating procedures could be formulated.  It also served as a basis for future bids for resources so it was addressed to important external bodies, including government departments, the NHS, the regional funding agencies as well as the Funding Council itself.


	 110/06

	
	The draft before Council incorporated the suggestions made in July when it saw an earlier version, including:

· A shorter and less defensive mission statement 

· A re-arrangment of the strategic aims

· ‘Smarter’, more specific and testable performance indicators

· The addition of a separate column for actions to achieve objectives


	 111/06

	
	The major changes compared with the previous plan were:

· A new and much stronger emphasis on the student’s educational experience and employability

· Recent and planned growth of provision in Southend and at partner colleges in Colchester, Southend and Suffolk and the implications of the University’s regional growth for marketing, branding, internal communications, planning and governance

· A more pro-active strategy for international student recruitment


	 112/06

	
	The continuing commitment to world class standards of research and scholarship was emphasised by this heading the list of the University’s strategic aims.


	 113/06

	Noted
	Some further suggestions for improvement, including:

	 114/06

	
	· proof reading to remove unnecessarily complex language and/or jargon, while recognising the need to retain some “HEFCE speak” 

· revision to International Horizons section to place greater emphasis on the student experience, contact with alumni and internationalisation and less emphasis on income generation

· revision of the way partnership provision was presented, to include the possibility of progression to Colchester 
· consideration of producing a short, simple summary and including a map of partner college locations 

· more detailed reference to the collaborative arrangements with the Tavistock and Portman Trust


	

	Resolved
	that, subject to minor amendments, the University’s Strategic Plan 2006/07-2010/11 be approved.

	 115/06

	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES 


	

	Finance and Strategy Committee (C/06/39)


	

	Approved
	Report of the meeting held on 4 September 2006.


	 116/06

	University Campus Suffolk – Proposed Financial Memorandum


	

	Noted
	University Campus Suffolk (UCS) was set up as a company which was jointly owned 50:50 by University of Essex and University of East Anglia (UEA), with the Vice-Chancellors of Essex and UEA alternating as Chair.  Mr Rainbird and the Registrar and Secretary were also Directors.  The company was responsible for taking forward the project but the HEFCE funding was paid to each of the two Universities which passed it on to UCS.   NHS funding was received direct by UCS.

	 117/06

	
	Council was responsible for ensuring that the University did not breach its financial memorandum with HEFCE, and UCS financial information would be presented to Council alongside details of the University’s own financial performance.  It was agreed that the form of reporting needed clarification.  The Registrar and Secretary undertook to discuss with UEA what form of reporting might be adopted routinely.

	 118/06

	Resolved


	that the Financial Memorandum between the University and UCS Ltd be approved, as set out in Appendix A to the Finance and Strategy Committee report.

	 119/06

	PERFORMANCE INDICATORS


	

	(a)
Research Income - 2005/06 (C/06/40)


	

	Noted

	Data on the University’s research income, grant applications and awards for the financial year 2005/06, benchmarked where possible against appropriate comparator universities.


	 120/06

	(b)
Annual Report from Albert Sloman Library 2005/06 (C/06/41)


	

	Noted


	
	 121/06

	(c)
Sunday Times Good University Guide (C/06/42)


	

	Noted


	Comparison of the University’s position in the Sunday Times university league tables over the past four years.


	 122/06

	REFORM OF UNIVERSITY CHARTER, STATUTES AND ORDINANCES

(C/06/43)


	

	Noted


	Establishment of a Steering Group to co-ordinate a comprehensive revision of the University’s Charter, Statutes and Ordinances, prior to seeking Privy Council approval. 

	 123/06

	APPOINTMENT OF STUDENT UNION RETURNING OFFICER


	

	Resolved
	that Richard Walker, NUS Regional Officer, be appointed as Returning Officer for the Students’ Union elections for 2006/07.


	 124/06

	LAY MEMBERS’ LINK SCHEME (C/06/44)


	

	Noted
	The list of academic departments and centres to which lay members of Council were linked for 2006/07.


	 125/06

	Date of Next Meeting


	

	Noted
	Monday 18 December 2005 at 2.15pm


	 126/06

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS


	

	(a)
Appointment of New Vice-Chancellor (C/06/45)


	

	
	In accordance with Statute V, the new Vice-Chancellor would be appointed by Council after consideration by the Council of the report of a Joint Committee, chaired by the Chair of Council.  Of the members, five should be members of the Council who were not members of the Senate, appointed by Council, together with five Academic Staff members of the Senate appointed by the Senate.

	 127/06

	Resolved

	that the five Council members of the Joint Committee should be:
Mr Bill Gore

Mr Derek Lewis

Sir Robin Mountfield

Mrs Rosy Stamp

Ms Auriol Stevens


	 128/06

	(b)
New Lecture Hall


	

	Resolved
	that the new lecture hall should be named the Ivor Crewe Lecture Hall.
	 129/06


RESERVED BUSINESS
There was no reserved business.
Moira Collett
Academic Registrar

23 October 2006
Council Minutes

18 October 2006

Appendix A

VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT TO COUNCIL, 9 OCTOBER 2006
Student Numbers

I should like to report on student numbers for this year. The past week was registration week so we now have some first indications.

I need to start on a technical note. The critical statistic is not the number who registered last week, but the number who are projected to be registered on 1 December, which is the census date in the university system. Between now and early December there will be late registrations but also early dropouts. In forecasting the numbers on 1 December we assume that the pattern of late registrations and withdrawals will be the same as in the previous two years. 

But this year we have introduced on-line registration and believe that this has encouraged substantial numbers to register earlier, e.g. about 200 more returning undergraduates registered last week than the same week last year, so we have made a downward adjustment to our estimate of late registrations, without of course knowing how accurate the adjustment is. This is all a long preamble to saying that an even bigger health warning is attached to the figures.

UK + EU numbers

This is the first year of the higher fee - £3k - for UK and EU undergraduates. We estimate that their numbers on 1 December numbers will be about 100 less than last year – that’s a drop of 5%. That sounds quite serious but last year was a bumper year as a result of students who had originally intended to defer taking up their place for a year decided instead to begin straightaway in order to escape the £3k fee. Compared with both 2004 and 2003 the number is virtually identical, which suggests that the higher fee has had little impact on overall UK and EU undergraduate numbers. That is not the whole story, because the University was given additional funded places by the Funding Council to grow its numbers both in Colchester and at the regional campuses, and we have not been able to achieve that growth. That in turn has financial implications to which I shall return later.

Staying with the UK and EU there has been a substantial increase of more than 20% in the number of one-year postgraduate masters students, but that is entirely due to the NHS-funded PG places that came on stream this year. Were it not for our success in winning NHS training contracts there would have been a further fall in the number of UK and EU masters students. There is a steady decline in the number of UK students going on to take a standard Masters’ course probably because they do not wish to increase their indebtedness when a buoyant labour market can offer them paid employment instead. This is an issue that now must be addressed with urgency by the University; we need to recognise that the home market for masters degrees is changing towards professional and vocational programmes, often taken when people are in their late 20s rather than early 20s, increasingly on a part-time or modular basis. 

More encouragingly, there appears to be a marked increase this year – about 16% - in the number of three-year postgraduate research students, the reasons for which are not yet clear.

Overseas

The recruitment of students paying the higher overseas fee is critical for the University’s finances. Last year the number of new entrants from overseas fell by 22%, with immediate and painful repercussions for our bottom line, and we lowered our recruitment assumptions for this year accordingly. This year we expect the number of new undergraduates from overseas to improve on last year by between 50 and 60 students – that’s about 16% - largely as a result of much better recruitment to our foundation Bridging Year, and also the arrangement with our Australian partner InSearch which produced about 50 students for direct entry into the second year of the AFM Department. The reversal of last year’s sharp decline is something of a relief but it does not of course bring us back to the recruitment levels of the 2002 to 2004 period. 

The number of new postgraduates from overseas, moreover, is likely to be fractionally down (3%) on last year. We expect our total overseas numbers – including those in their second and final years - to be only 2% to 3% higher than last year because the very large 2003 entry cohort has dropped out. 

Financial implications

It is too early to judge the immediate financial impact of this year’s student recruitment, which is a matter not only of tuition fees but rental income and, for the first time, the unpredictable cost of income-contingent bursaries for UK undergraduates. 

The 2006-7 budget incorporates more pessimistic assumptions about student recruitment, especially from overseas, and also about the progression rate of first year students into their second year. As a result, total HEU numbers are about 70 above the financial assumption and total overseas numbers about 150 above it. However, because we failed to fill the additional funded student places allocated to us we shall be subject to substantial holdback of these funds which will probably wipe out the advantage of having exceeded the budget assumption about our overseas fee income.
Research Park

I should like to bring Council up to date on the project for a Research Park.

Colchester Borough Council gave outline planning permission to the Masterplan in June and this was followed later in the summer by detailed planning permission for the student residences.  (I should explain that the University currently has no plans to proceed with the development of further student residences but nonetheless planning permission for prospective student residences was needed because if and when they are eventually built they would constitute one of the more important external visual aspects of the site. 

S106 agreements with Colchester Borough Council and Essex County Council were of course needed prior to the granting of planning permission. They involve a phased contribution totalling just over £1.9m, mainly towards transport improvements, but also a contribution towards education [what?] and public open space.

The Partnership will now proceed to sell a 6 acre plot of land for private residential development (to be known as Salarybrook Meadows) to raise the capital required to develop the infrastructure for the Research Park. It has appointed CB Richard Ellis as its agents and the land was put on the market at the end of September.  

Finally, in partnership with Colchester Borough Council and the Colchester Business Enterprise Agency, we intend to submit an application to EEDA for a substantial contribution towards the first building on the Research Park – a Business Incubation Centre – and are reasonably confident of a positive outcome.

The New Lecture Hall

The New Lecture Hall, which you will have all passed on your way back from Wivenhoe House to the Council Room, opened today for its first lectures. It was built on schedule (just) and to budget. It houses two 500-seater lecture theatres which can be combined into a single 1000-seater for big public occasions such as graduation. About half the seats can be electronically racked to provide a large floor space for exhibitions and other presentations. 

Naturally, opinion is divided as to its aesthetic merits between enthusiastic modernists and disgruntled traditionalists, but the modernists appear to be in the majority. 

IMC
9 October 2006
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